COMMISSIONERS MEETING March 5, 2013


The Board of Hocking County Commissioners met in regular session this 5th day of March, 2013 with the following members present John Walker, Sandy Ogle and Clark Sheets.

MEETING: The meeting was called to order by President Clark Sheets.

ADJOURNMENT: Motion by Sandy Ogle and seconded by John Walker to adjourn the February 28, 2013 meeting.  

Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

MINUTES: February 28, 2013 minutes approved/corrected as read. 

AGENDA: Motion by John Walker and seconded by Sandy Ogle to approve the Agenda.   Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

PUBLIC COMMENT: County resident Bill Kaeppner commented that in the minutes it said you sent the officers because you had fear that you were told by other people that there were threats of violence and this is the first time it came up and it hadn’t been the law enforcement not anything else it just appeared. Sandy said she had no reports. Bill said you did not ask for officers. Sandy said no. Bill said when asked if that’s normal you said you had received reports. Clark said he threatened me two different times personally, what I was fearful for is as agitated as he was that he would take it out on Sonja when he was clearing out his personal belongings from his desk and I didn’t want that to happen to her that was the reason.
County resident Terry McGrath said as he goes thru the minutes you guys recess a lot instead of adjourning and it came to my attention today is what you actually do is recess then you start the next meeting before the other one is adjourned, how do you do that , go into a new meeting without adjourning. Clark stated we have other meetings that all three of us have to attend so to be legal form I’ve been told because of the Sunshine law we have to be still in a meeting to attend other meetings where all three of us are going to be present, we had a scheduled Solid Waste Meeting yesterday morning that is the reason we recessed our last meeting but that meeting was canceled. Terry stated he understood that but the proper procedure would be not to start this meeting but to reconvene your recess before you start your next one. Clark stated this is what they have always done, we’ve been told you have to recess your meeting to start your meeting to recess your last meeting, the last meeting you were in, if we are violation of something somebody tell me and we will charge our procedure  that’s the way it was when I came in here. Terry said we were always told the opposite that you cant’ start a new meeting, what you have to reconvene then a motion to recess then start your next one because you can’t start a new meeting till you complete the last one. Sandy said you mean you reconvene instead of calling a meeting to order. Terry said yes you have to do that. Clark said they would look into it to see if that is the proper procedure and if it is we will change our procedure.
MIKE DOWNHOUR: Mike Downhour spoke to the Commissioners stating his reason for speaking to them was a safety issue for Hocking County and he is not here representing Dr. David Cumin or the Coroner’s Office that he was here representing himself for safety issues that I observed that are being done, the main concern is Mr. Clark Sheets I live in Enterprise since 1970. The concern is the trucking outfit Mr. Sheets parks his vehicles on the County right of way and to me he has no right to park his vehicles on the county right of way. Mike stated he would like a decision made that would in force Mr. Sheets to move his equipment that he uses for personal use off this property that he has taken advantage of for many years. If you don’t act on this matter, I consider myself a professional and what I am saying is an extreme safety hazard because I have been in law enforcement since 1980 and Chief Coroner Investigator for the last 13 years, as you know as you travel up and down roads it seems every accident that occurs like a tree in the middle of the field, guess what they hit, they hit the tree. My main concern is that a truck that is filled with gasoline and could hit a school bus and there could be an explosion and I think immediate action needs to be taken on this. Mike presented pictures showing the right of way area. Mike also commented that he wants to give Mr. Sheets credit that he has done an outstanding job that he never once had to slow up from hitting one of his vehicles, his guys do an excellent job pulling out of there and he would give Clark an A+ on that but he does not appreciate the jake breaks. John stated he does know that the right of way down Chieftain Drive goes in and out right up to where I live; I don’t think there is any straight line down through there. Mike stated that it is now public record and if it does happen the county will be liable. Sandy asked Clark since this happened a long time ago did you get permission from the county to park your stuff. Clark stated that he owns to the center of the road the county has the right of way and I have nothing currently on the right of way. Sandy said are you going to continue to have your trucks park there. Clark stated he will get advice from legal council. County resident Jenny Hiles asked to have clearer understanding that the trucks are parked on his or the counties property. Clark stated they parked on his property. Sandy stated the county has an easement.
SWEEPERS-COURTHOUSE: Motion by Sandy Ogle and seconded by John Walker to approve purchasing 3 sweepers for the courthouse.   Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

TRAVEL: Motion by John Walker and seconded by Sandy Ogle to approve the following travel request:

1) Sheriff
-
Sgt. Derek Bock and Deputy Trent Woodgeard to attend the training - Portsmouth, Ohio on   March 6 & 7, 2013.

2) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the Employment Seminar - Logan, Ohio March 4, 2013.

3) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the CCAO Executive Legislative meeting - Columbus, Ohio March 6, 2013.

4) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the County Engineer Annual Meeting - Logan, Ohio March 6, 2013.

5) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the CCAO Hocking County Township Trustee Assoc. meeting - Logan, Ohio March 18, 2013.

6) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the S.E. Regional Jail Finance Committee meeting - Nelsonville, Ohio March 20, 2013.

7) Auditor
-
Ken Wilson to attend the Laurelville Seniors meeting – Laurelville, Ohio March 20, 2013.

Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

MONTHLY REPORTS: Motion by John Walker and seconded by Sandy Ogle to approve the Hocking County Sewer District  and the Hocking Country Prosecutor’s Monthly Report for the month of February.
Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

LEGAL NOTICE; Motion by Sandy Ogle and seconded by John Walker to approve the Legal Notice for sealed bids for the furnishing and erecting the Prestressed Concrete Beans for bridge replacement on County Road #303, Cherry Ridge Road.

Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

EQUITABLE SHARING AGREEMENT AND CERTIFICATION: Motion by John Walker and seconded by Sandy Ogle to authorize President Clark Sheets to sign the Equitable Sharing Agreement and Certification for the Prosecutor.

Vote: Walker, yea, Ogle, yea, Sheets, yea.

DISCUSSION: Sandy stated they received a letter from Roger Shaw regarding a house he would like to be put on the list for demolition. Sandy asked if it was too late to be put on the list. Clark said he has to work with the city and submit it through them. Sandy said she would tell him but he also is sending a letter to the city but I think he knows it is up to the Commissioners to decide. County resident Bill Kaeppner stated doesn’t those properties need tested. Sandy said in his letter it says I recently purchased an inhabitable house on West Front Street through a Sheriff’s Sale and I would like to request some of the funds to either tear the home down or I’ll board it up, that is what his request was.
 Sandy continued I see that Job and Family Services has posted for the EMA job should we have discussed what we wanted for qualifications and voted on it. Clark stated on the résumé it will have their qualifications when they present it. John said I think there is a list from the job qualifications. The clerk interjected that we used the same one we used in the past. Sandy said the same one in the past. The clerk said yes.

Sandy stated she had been thinking about what Mr. Downhour was talking about and I think you should see to move your trucks, move your stuff off there since that is the county easement.
County Resident Jamie Riggs commented on the Roger Shaw letter stating doesn’t the owner have financial responsibility we have always torn down our own property, stating she doesn’t understand isn’t there an economic survey done. Clark said we would hope that HAPCAP looked at those properties, I am under the assumption they did. Jamie asked if she should follow up with them. Clark said yes. Sandy stated the reason she brought it up was that Mr. Shaw asked her if they got his letter. Jennifer Hiles asked for further clarification that if she understands correctly he is requesting one of his own habitable buildings be added to the list for demolition and you said he has to go thru the city. Clark said because it is in the city and they already have a list that has been ranked. Jennifer asked so would we approach the City Council regarding the criteria they use, would that be the next step to find out what criteria they are using. Clark said yes. Sandy stated it said that in the letter he is sending to the city.
Sandy said that the maintenance man this morning asked about Board of Elections has some work they want done back in their storage and they want it done before they have their quarterly meeting that they will bring in guests, but Brian is working over there at the old sheriff’s building getting those people moved and I think we should probably decide so he doesn’t take my advice on it, but I think we really should get that cleaned out over there first before we do this, and I told him that, but I want to clarify it with you people and I haven’t talked with the Board of Elections. Clark said I agree with that, we need to get them moved first. John said I agree I do believe we had discussed that earlier. Clark said that it would be painted but it doesn’t have to be a priority. John said we need to get those people into that office and the old sheriff’s jail empty. Sandy said that she agreed to that.

Cindy from the Municipal Court asked if there was a projected date when the county employees will be move out of the old sheriff’s building. Clark stated as soon as everything fits together we have to get the internet in the annex first that should be at the end of this week and get everybody else to move, next would be the Veteran’s Office.
RECESS: 9:40AM

RECONVENE: 9:44AM

AUDITOR KEN WILSON: Auditor Ken Wilson spoke to the Commissioners about the Regional Jail meeting and how five counties make up the jail and that there is need to raise the cost per bed from $53.00 to $57.00 per bed. Clark stated the reason for the deficit is the Fairfield County no longer rents beds they have their own facility. Bill Kaeppner stated that they might have an independent person come in and go through the jails and point out where you can save money and get different numbers. Ken stated he didn’t know if that had been done he doesn’t sit in on the commission. Jennifer Hiles asked is the fee charged for the bed goes to the person incarcerated or who pays for it. Ken stated the county pays that bill and far as he knows there is no recoupable money for those charges.
Sandy stated she was over to the Prosecutor’s Office and they do those 4E and 4D contracts and they get reimbursed for doing that work and that money goes in to the general fund. John said I think it does.  Sandy asked if some of that could be given back to their budget a certain percentage and I told her I didn’t know the answer. John said I think it is considered revenue for the county.  Sandy asked Ken regarding the 4D and 4E contracts that they do the work over to get money back from the State. Ken said they are 1 of 3 maybe 4 offices that participate. Sandy said when that money comes back that all goes into the general fund. Ken said correct. Sandy asked if anyone knows when that was set up was it set up to go into the general fund was there ever a provision that said maybe they could get a portion of that back for the work they did back into their budget. Ken said not that I am aware of. Sandy asked who makes those decisions that go in to the general fund. Ken stated  the  Job and Family Services agency contracts with the County Commissioners and what was determined years ago when this got started  is that was money designed for the general purpose of the county as opposed for a specific purpose like a special fund so the money was considered general. Sandy stated there was a girl not the prosecutor who wanted to know if they could have a special fund like the judges have and keep a percentage. Ken said it would probably take State Legislative action to create another still off those monies, that’s all I can address at this point there may be more to it then that, possibly the CCAO may have a resource person that might know more about it.  John said that is the way they look at it as revenue coming into the county the general fund and we have to support some of these offices such as ours that does not have revenue.
RECESS: 10:06AM
Peggi Warthman, Clerk


Board of Hocking County Commissioners

This is to certify that the above is the true action taken by this Board of Hocking County Commissioners at a regular meeting of the Board held on March 5, 2013.

Peggi Warthman, Clerk
Clark Sheets, President
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